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SECTION A – PROCEDURAL MATTERS 

 

 Open 
 
 

 Acknowledgement to Country 
 
 

 Prayer 
 
 

 Apologies  
  
 

 Declarations of Conflict of Interest 
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SECTION B – REPORTS 

B.16.51 RECEIVE AND HEAR SUBMISSIONS TO THE DRAFT 2016/17 
ANNUAL BUDGET 

 
Responsible Officer: Director Corporate Services  
File Number: S15-06-07 
Attachments: 1 Submission 1 

2 Submission 1a 
3 Submission 2           

 

Declarations of Interest:   Officer 
David Lenton - as the responsible officer, I declare that I have no disclosable 
interests in this matter. 
 
Summary 

The purpose of this item is to enable Council to formally receive and hear  
submissions to the Draft 2016/17 Budget. 
 
At the close of the submission period two submissions were received.  One submitter 
has requested to speak to their submission. 
 
 

Discussion 

Council advertised for submissions to its Draft 2016/17 Budget in the Swan Hill 
Guardian on Friday 6 May 2016 and the Robinvale Sentinel on Thursday 12 May 
2016. 
 
The Statutory period for making submissions has now passed.  As required under 
the Local Government Act, Council is now in a position to formally receive any 
submissions and allow submitters to speak to any issues they have raised. 
 
At the close of the submission period, two submissions were received.  Mr Jeffery 
has requested to speak in support of his submission.  The issues raised in the 
submissions are summarized below. 
 
Submission 1 – Mr Jeffery 
Mr Jeffery makes a number of suggestions in relation to Council’s proposed Fees 
and Charges.  Mr Jeffery suggests that fees at the Livestock Exchange, Leisure 
Centre’s and for Animal Registrations should remain unchanged from 2015/16 levels 
and that all Fees and Charges should be rounded down to the nearest 5 cents.  He 
also points out a few formatting issues in the Fees and Charges Schedule. 
 
Mr Jeffery suggests that due to the General Revaluation that will be applied to 
calculate the 2016/17 Rates, users of the Livestock Exchange will be charged more 
in Rates. 
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Mr Jefferies argues that additional support should be provided to the Swan Hill 
Indoor Sports and Recreation Centre (The Stadium) and that the proposed upgrade 
to lighting to make it more energy efficient should be funded in the 2016/17 Budget. 
 
Officers Response to Submission 1 
The proposed Fees and Charges increases at the Livestock Exchange relate only to 
ancillary services such as the feeding of livestock, dead stock removal and the use 
of the water standpipe.  The cost to provide the ancillary services increase annually 
and, as the fees are minor in nature, the administration component of the fee is quite 
large.  To maintain the Fees for ancillary services at 2015/16 levels would have only 
a minor impact of the 2016/17 budget (estimated at less than $1,000) however it 
would mean the estimated cost of providing the services would exceed the 
applicable Fee. 
 
The 2016 General Revaluation is not expected to result in significantly higher Rates 
for the users of the Livestock Exchange nor will it lead to any additional Rates 
revenue for Council.  The Revaluation will redistribute the total Rates proposed to be 
raised based on the new valuations and therefore some Ratepayers will pay less 
Rates, while other will pay more.  Council’s Rate Modelling indicates that the highest 
increases in Rates will be within the horticultural sector.  Most other sectors, 
including cattle and sheep producers who use the Livestock Exchange, should 
generally pay the same or slightly less in Rates compared to 2015/16. 
 
Council funded Leisure Centres are heavily subsidised from Rates.  The proposed 
Fee increases help to cover cost increases incurred each year and prevent further 
subsidisation. There are many Council facilities, that are free to use, that encourage 
active and healthy lifestyles such as parks, playgrounds, recreation reserves and 
walking and cycling paths. 
 
The cost of Council Regulatory Services program, which includes the Animal Control 
activities, is also subsidised from Rates and the costs of providing the service 
increase each year.  To maintain the Animal Registration Fees at the 2015/16 level 
would cost the Budget approximately $10,000. 
 
The Fees can be rounded to the nearest 5 cents without a significant impact on the 
Budget, however, most payments to Council are made electronically rather than in 
cash.  Any cash transactions are rounded at the time of receipt as required by law. 
The minor formatting changes will be made in the final version of the Fees and 
Charges schedule. 
 
Council provides direct financial support to the Swan Hill Indoor Sports and 
Recreation Centre (The Stadium) of $40,000 p.a.  Council also pays the insurance 
for the building (estimated at $18,000) and undertakes any major building 
maintenance.  As stated in the submission, Council is currently finalising a Business 
Plan for The Stadium.  It is expected that the Business Plan will be finalised within 
the next two months.  Once the Business Plan is finalised Council will be in a better 
position to prioritise the actions required to improve the operations and finances of 
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The Stadium.  The installation of energy efficient lighting will be considered as one of 
these actions. 
 
 
Submission 2 – Mr and Mrs Kennedy 
The submission opposes the proposed 2.5% average Rate Increase on the grounds 
that it is unaffordable.  The submission also argues that the system of basing Rates 
solely on property valuations is unfair. 
 
Officers Response to Submission 2 
Over the last several years Swan Hill Rural City Council’s rate increases have 
usually been below the State average.  Rates comprise approximately 40% of 
Council’s revenue, the majority of Council’s funding comes from other sources.  
 
When preparing the Budget each year, Council has to balance the amount of Rates 
required against the need to provide services, maintain facilities, improve 
infrastructure and to meet the requirements of numerous Statutory functions.  The 
cost of providing these services increases annually and the increase in other sources 
of revenue, such as government grants, continue to be constrained.  To reduce the 
proposed 2016/17 Rate rise would require a reduction in services, projects or both. 
 
The Local Government Act determines how Council’s can raise rates and requires 
that rates are raised against real estate, primarily based on valuations.  Council has 
little discretion in how rates are set.  Council is currently undertaking an independent 
review of its Differential Rating structure and the results will be used to inform the 
2017/18 Budget.  The review is comparing the rates raised by Council against broad 
ability to pay criteria, however, it will not be possible to develop a system of rating 
that adjusts for individual circumstances, and Differential Rates can only be based 
on broad property characteristics.  
 
 
Consultation 

The submission process is part of the consultation process for the Budget. 
 
Financial Implications 

Nil 
 
Social Implications 

Nil 
 
Economic Implications 

Nil 
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Environmental Implications 

Nil 
 
 
Risk Management Implications 

Nil 
 
 

Council Plan Strategy Addressed 

Economic Growth - A prosperous, growing and diverse local and regional 
economy. 
 
 

Options 
Nil 
 
 
 
 

Recommendations 

That Council: 

1. Receive the two submissions to the Draft 2016/17 Budget. 

2. Enable any submitters to speak to their submission. 
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